VENTURA COLLEGE

Minutes of the Distance Education Committee

Date: December 11, 2014

Present:  Margaret Phelps, Ann Bittl, Matthew Moore, Andrea Horigan, Ara Khanjian, Stephanie Branca, Gwendolyn Huddleston, Eileen Crump, Michael Ward, Carlos Valdez, Tania DeClerck, Gigi Fiumerodo

Recorder:  Eileen Crump

Absent: Alex Kolesnik, Art Sandford, Corinna McKoy, Eric Martinsen, Jack Bennett, Jason Munoz, Ken Drake, Kristina Grajeda, Scott Brewer, Peter Yi, Jim Maritato, Philip Clinton, John Elmer, Michelle Miller

Minutes: 

	Agenda Item


	Summary of Discussion
	Action (If Required)
	Completion Timeline
	Assigned to:

	Call to order
	Meeting was called to order at 2:03 pm by Gwendolyn Huddleston.
	
	
	Gwendolyn Huddleston



	Approval of Minutes
	Ann Bittl moved to approve the November 11, 2014 meeting minutes.  Matthew Moore second the motion.
	The November 11, 2014 meeting minutes were approved by the committee.
	
	

	New Committee Member
	Carlos Valdez has joined the Distance Education Committee 
	Eileen will add Carlos to the committee list.
	
	Eileen Crump

	DET/CHE 2014 Conference Update
	Topics that were discussed at the conference were:

· Blended Learning – combining classroom and online education – is extremely popular. This has proven to be a successful model for student success. In addition, this helps students build a sense of camaraderie.  

· Colleges are now offering classes that use a tablet instead of a computer.

· Camtasia lecture capture software was mentioned as a way to flip classrooms.

Matt said the conference was worthwhile. He met a lot of people from other colleges and hopes to stay connected with them.
	
	
	Matthew Moore

	Instructional Technology
Advisory Committee

	The college district will be transitioning to Microsoft Office 2013.

The college district will be purging emails that were created prior to 2011. The district has not decided on the parameters, so further discussion will take place.

The purging of emails is more a matter of legality rather than clearing space on the server. 

The reason the D2L email was changed was to accommodate the people who use Course Studio. The basic shell could get emails, but now everyone has access by using Microsoft Outlook.

Online students have a low rate of submitting faculty evaluations. Evaluations are submitted in their D2L class, but students think that their instructors can see their faculty evaluation and are reluctant to submit the evaluations.

Some suggestions offered by the committee to increase submission are:

· Give students extra credit

· Pop-up reminders

· Remove evaluations from D2L class and email students the evaluations through their VCCCD portal email. Include an automatic thank you email after evaluation is submitted – this will show students that the evaluations go directly to college district and are not seen by their instructor.

Online faculty are not always notified that students were sent the faculty evaluations.

Some online faculty want to change their D2L background picture and requested that the district give them the ability to do this. The Distance Education Committee voted not to change the background at this time because students have mentioned in their evaluations that they want consistency in the overall look of their online classes.
	
	
	Andrea Horigan

	Who is coming back next Semester to Serve on Distance Education Committee?
	Gigi will not be able to continue to serving on the Distance Education Committee because she is teaching a class during the monthly meeting time.

The following current members said they would continue to serve on the committee in Spring 2015: Stephanie Branca, Carlos Valdez, Matthew Moore, Ara Khanjian, Tania DeClerck, Ann Bittl, Margaret Phelps, Andrea Horigan, and Michael Ward.
	Eileen will email all committee members not present to ask them if they will be able to serve in the committee for spring 2015.
	
	Eileen Crump

	Quality Matters Rubric
	The QM Rubric is intended for use with courses that are delivered fully online or with a significant online component (hybrid and blended courses).

The Rubric is available only for paid subscribers. 

The committee will review the rubric and can use it as a guideline to create a rubric for online faculty. In spring 2015, online faculty who volunteered to have their online classes evaluated can use the QM Rubric as a guide. The process of reviewing online classes is only a peer support process.

Online faculty who took the QM training will be reviewing their own online courses. 

The Quality Matters Rubric is general not subject specific. The rubric includes accreditation standards. The QM rubric will help faculty develop their online courses. Peer support only not punitive for dean to use again faculty. 

As of now it was decided not to move forward with additions to QM subscriptions.
	Gwen will talk to administration about getting release time for faculty to mentor for online courses.


	
	Gwendolyn Huddleston, Andrea Horigan

	Preparing for Spring 2015 Semester
	Distance Education Course Design Checklist for Instructors will be emailed to spring faculty. 

Andrea will include Self-Assigned Flex Schedule in Welcome Letter. 

Matt will include a D2L Open House during Self-Assigned Flex Week.

The committee discussed creating a D2L mobile app to accommodate online students who use their cell phone to log into their online classes.

The Course Redesign Institute is open to online instructors who want to redesign their online courses. It consists of two weeks of face-to-face sessions. Online faculty can redesign their face-to-face courses for hybrid, online, or technology-enhanced delivery.

Process to get ready to teach a fully online course:

· Department dean must agree to let faculty member teach an online course

· Begin with web-enhanced face-to-face class.

· Take the Distance Education certified training at the college

· Next, teach a hybrid class

· Finally, an instructor may teach a fully online class.
	The committee voted to adopt the Distance Education Course Design Checklist.

Gwen will discuss with new web designer the possibility of creating a mobile app for the D2L Student Orientation.


	
	

	The Best Way to Teach a Lab Online Conference.
	Gwen mentioned that there is a conference on the best way to teach a lab online. Department deans can send their faculty, and the Title V Cooperative Grant will pay for the conference.


	Gwen will email committee members information about the conference. 
	
	Gwendolyn Huddleston

	Online Education Initiative 
	OEI is completing the process of determining which course management system OEI will be able to offer in the California Community Colleges. OEI plans to have a selection by the end of February.

The Ventura College staff who will go to Sacramento to view the last two vendors are Andrea Horigan, Gwendolyn Huddleston, Carlos Valdez, Stephanie Branca and Nathan Cole.
	
	
	Andrea Horigan

	Next Meeting 
	The next meeting will be held on January 22, 2015 from 2:00 pm – 3:30 pm in LRC 136 Training Studio.
	Eileen will email meeting reminder.
	
	

	Adjournment 
	The meeting was adjourned at 3:40 pm. 
	
	
	Gwendolyn Huddleston




